# CONTENTS



Issued Quarterly Since 2003

Editor-in-Chief **ASSEL NAZARBETOVA** Head of the Department of International Studies of KazISS

#### Editor AIDANA AKESSINA Research Fellow of KazISS

Responsible for publication: Almas Arzikulov Layout: Pavel Romanenko

Translation by LLC «Delta Consulting Group»

Address:

Kazakhstan Institute for Strategic Studies under the President of the Republic of Kazakhstan 4, Beybitshilik St. Nur-Sultan, 010000, Republic of Kazakhstan

Phone: (7172) 75 20 20 Fax: (7172) 75 20 21 E-mail: office@kisi.kz www.kisi.kz

This Journal was registered with the Ministry of Culture and Information of the Republic of Kazakhstan on January 24, 2003. Registration certificate No. 3529-zh.

ISSN 2414-570X (print) ISSN 2788-5909 (online)

doi.org/10.52536/CAA

None of the articles shall be reproduced without reference to the Journal. The opinion of the editorial board may differ from that of the authors of articles.

Printed by «Nadegda 2050» LLP, Kokshetau, Baimukanov street, 3. Copies: 250

## Susan Elliott, Richard Hoagland, Daniel Lehmann

What Comes Next: Central Asian Violent Extremist	
Groups and Drug Trafficking after the Fall of Kabul	7

#### Alisher Abdreshev

Potential Opportunities for Increasing Security Connectivity between CICA Member States . . . . . 18

#### Aigerim Ibrayeva, Aizhan Satbayeva

Analysis	of Regulatory and	d Legal Aspects				
of the De	elimitation of the H	Kazakh-Russian Border				28

#### Samat Uralbayev, Adilbek Ermekbayev

Connectivity of Ch	inese BRI Ra	ailv	vay	S						
in Central Asia and	its Future .									37

#### Madina Bektenova, Aidana Akessina



SRSTI: 11.25.40

## WHAT COMES NEXT: CENTRAL ASIAN VIOLENT EXTREMIST GROUPS AND DRUG TRAFFICKING AFTER THE FALL OF KABUL

https://doi.org/10.52536/2788-5909.2021-4.01

Susan M. Elliott Senior Fellow, The Caspian Policy Center, Ambassador (ret.) (Washington DC, United States)

**Richard E. Hoagland** Security and Politics Program Chair, The Caspian Policy Center, Ambassador (ret.) (Washington DC, United States)

Daniel Lehmann<sup>1</sup> Programs Associate, The Caspian Policy Center (Washington DC, United States)

**Abstract.** The withdrawal of the international forces from Afghanistan will likely increase the role of Central Asian violent extremist groups in the production and transit of illicit goods to and from Afghanistan. While violent extremist groups will maintain the capacity to inspire and perhaps, even carry out limited attacks in Central Asian republics in the short to medium term, their capacity will be limited. Conversely, given the Taliban's control of the majority of Afghanistan, these same groups will play an increasingly important role in the multi-billiondollar drug trade stemming from the country. The future of Afghanistan is still far from decided but Central Asian violent extremist organizations will likely play a role in whatever is to come.

Keywords: Afghanistan, Central Asia, Drug-trafficking, Narcotics, Violent Extremism.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> dlehmann@caspianpolicy.org

### ЕРТЕҢ НЕ КҮТІП ТҰР: КАБУЛ ҚҰЛАҒАННАН КЕЙІН ОРТААЗИЯЛЫҚ ӘСКЕРИ-ЭКСТРЕМИСТІК ТОПТАР МЕН ЕСІРТКІ ТРАФИГІ

#### Сьюзан Эллиот, Ричард Хогланд, Дэниел Леманн

**Аңдатпа.** Халықаралық күштердің Ауғанстаннан шығарылуы Орталық Азиядағы экстремистік топтардың Ауғанстанға және Ауғанстаннан заңсыз тауарлар шығару мен транзиттегі рөлін арттыруы мүмкін. Алайда, жауыққан экстремистік топтар Орталық Азия республикаларында қысқа және орта мерзімді перспективада шабыттандыру және тіпті шектеулі шабуылдар жасау қабілетін сақтап қалса да, олардың мүмкіндіктері шектеулі болады. Керісінше, Ауғанстанның көп бөлігін Талибан бақылауын ескере отырып, дәл осы топтар есірткінің көп миллиардтық саудасында маңызды рөл атқарады. Ауғанстанның болашағы әлі шешілген жоқ, бірақ Орталық Азиядан келген экстремистік ұйымдар рөл атқаруы мүмкін.

*Түйін сөздер:* Ауғанстан, Орталық Азия, есірткінің заңсыз айналымы, есірткі, зорлық-зомбылық экстремизмі.

## ЧТО ПОСЛЕДУЕТ ПОСЛЕ: ЦЕНТРАЛЬНО-АЗИАТСКИЕ ВОИНСТВЕННО-ЭКСТРЕМИСТКИЕ ГРУППЫ И НАРКОТРАФИК ПОСЛЕ ПАДЕНИЯ КАБУЛА

#### Сьюзан Эллиот, Ричард Хогланд, Дэниел Леманн

Аннотация. Вывод международных сил из Афганистана, вероятно, увеличит роль воинствующих экстремистских групп в Центральной Азии в производстве и транзите незаконных товаров в Афганистан и из Афганистана. Хотя воинствующие экстремистские группы сохранят способность вдохновлять и, возможно, даже проводить ограниченные нападения в республиках Центральной Азии в краткосрочной и среднесрочной перспективе их возможности будут ограничены. И наоборот, учитывая контроль талибов над большей частью Афганистана, эти же группы будут играть все более важную роль в многомиллиардной торговле наркотиками. Будущее Афганистана еще далеко не решено, но воинствующие экстремистские организации из Центральной Азии, вероятно, сыграют в этом свою роль.

**Ключевые слова:** Афганистан, Центральная Азия, незаконный оборот наркотиков, наркотики, насильственный экстремизм.

#### Introduction

After the fall of Kabul, Central Asian governments, like many governments elsewhere, nervously prepare their security forces and hedge their relationships with the Taliban. Groups like the Islamic Movement of Uzbekistan (IMU), Islamic Jihad Union (IJU), and Khatiba Imam al-Bukhari (KIB) number between a few dozen and several hundred members, including both fighters and families accompanying them [1]. In one of the most recent UN reports, due to the IMU and IJU's dependence on the Taliban, they were called "formerly relevant terror



groups." [2] Despite this, Central Asian violent extremists' influence on regional criminality is potentially significant. The importance of familial ties in Afghan drug smuggling means that cross-border connections can facilitate easier transit. Given that the UN Sanctions Monitoring Team reports that most of the Central Asian violent extremist groups in Afghanistan number in the hundreds or less, and are often working with relatives, their organizational structure seems more conducive to drug smuggling than waging a sustained conflict against a state. Now, the Taliban's new role in Afghanistan poses a question for the future of these smaller groups. Given the size, funding, and goals of these organizations it is important to discuss how they are structured to respond to the seismic shift that occurred in Afghanistan in August 2021. This paper addresses how these organizations have functioned in the past, and the possible methods for combatting the serious illicit activity described.

The Taliban allegedly ordered a halt to all independent military operations of its subsidiary groups, which put a strain on the smaller organizations' finances[3]. If the Taliban maintains its organizational integrity, then the subordinate Central Asian organizations will likely retain their current status as small groups restricted from operating too independently. In this case, some groups may look to other larger umbrella organizations, most notably the Islamic State Khorasan (IS-K), to support their agenda. However, the Taliban has responded brutally to defections in the past, allegedly executing members of the IMU after such an instance[4]. The IMU has since realigned itself with the Taliban, and the general consensus remains that IS-K and its affiliates are diminished in Afghanistan. [5] IS-K and the Taliban are competitors,

but the surge in IS-K attacks during 2021 while the Taliban gained ground against the Afghan government culminating in the attack against U.S. forces and Afghan civilians in Kabul on August 26, indicates that currently the Taliban are still not able to entirely suppress their rival or guarantee security in Afghanistan even after their victory against the government[6].

There are currently two major routes for smuggling through Tajikistan: the Khatlon Route and the Gorno-Badakhshan Autonomous Oblast route[7]. Because of security on the Tajikistan side of the GBAO border, drug runners cannot smuggle large quantities across the border. Talibancontrolled border posts will make largescale transit easier, cheaper, and faster than the alternatives.

To the west, KIB allegedly has a presence throughout the districts in Afghanistan's Faryab Province that borders Turkmenistan[8]. After the Taliban seized control of the border town of Agina, northeastern smuggling routes could change as well[9]. KIB already allegedly creates income via smuggling food and fuel across the Turkmenistan border. Despite serious penalties for drug smuggling in Turkmenistan, these networks could be used to KIB's advantage for further profits[10].

past, Iranians have been In the caught attempting to smuggle drugs into Turkmenistan, which highlights another potential link between the Taliban. the Islamic Jihad Union, and Iranian smugglers[11]. The United States previously placed a member of the IJU under sanctions for serving as a key smuggler between Afghanistan and Mashhad, Iran[12]. While the Iranian government harshly prosecutes drug use and routinely seizes large amounts of opiates, there are long-standing credible accusations that elements of the Islamic



Revolutionary Guard Corps (IRGC) participate and profit from the drug trade originating in Afghanistan[13].

In this paper, the authors draw on Dr. Vanda Felbab-Brown's analysis on the situation in Afghanistan and its drug production, Dr. Mark Galeotti's description of Central Asian criminal networks, and Dr. Edward Lemon's explanation of the security and governance in Central Asia. Additionally, two of the authors spent extensive time in the region and have provided some of their insights on policy issues, though no information here reflects direct interviews or conversations with people in the region.

## **Research Methods**

Given the changing and sensitive nature of the subject the research methodology was limited in scope. Research was done through a textual analysis of primary and secondary sources focused on the presence of drug traffickers and violent extremists in Afghanistan and its bordering states. Information on drug seizure data came from accessing the Central Asia Regional Information and Coordination Center's weekly reports. All information used in this article is open-source and publicly available. Further information came from looking through publicly available UN and U.S. sanction lists to identify possible connections between known violent extremists and drug trafficking organizations. Future research into this arena would benefit from field work if possible and consultation with policymakers in the region.

## Results

It is estimated that the Taliban profit between \$300 million and \$1.6 billion through narcotrafficking[14]. However, this is just a fraction of the \$28 billion retail value of heroin in western Europe originating from just one smuggling route in eastern and north-eastern Afghanistan[15]. While there has reportedly been a consolidation of drug trafficking organizations along the northern route that could concentrate profits to a few key groups, it is unclear what role the Taliban plays in this[16]. The lack of information surrounding the drug trade, the organizational nature of the Taliban, and its affiliates makes it difficult to pinpoint specific earnings, but the drug trade is undoubtedly an important aspect of terrorist financing in Afghanistan.

With the Taliban's newfound control of much of the country, it is likely that its involvement in the drug trade and its taxes on independent drug labs, traffickers, and poppy farmers will increase. The Taliban's lack of access to cash (given that the IMF, United States and others froze access to Afghanistan's international accounts) could also cause the group to rely increasingly on illicit trade. Although the Taliban announced that it banned further opium production in the country on August 18, questions remain about the enforceability of such a ban[17]. The previous Taliban ban on opium production in the 1990's proved politically costly, and the Taliban is far from a monolithic organization today [18]. Abandoning such a profitable business during a time of economic crisis might not be feasible.

The Northern Route through Central Asia is slightly less lucrative than other routes through Iran, Turkey and the Caucasus, but even so, the wholesale markets in Uzbekistan, Kazakhstan, and Russia increase the value of Afghan heroin roughly seven-fold. Typically, after smuggling the drugs through Tajikistan, drug runners transfer opiates to networks of Central Asian kingpins who take the goods to Russia or the Caucasus. From there, the drugs are either



sold for consumption or moved into Europe [19].

The relative fragmentation of the northern route means that militant groups in Afghanistan make their profit quickly; in other words, they do not need much retail success to gain funds because they are generally not responsible for the retail sale of the drugs at their final destinations. The Tajikistan and Turkmenistan borders then become the most important points of transit along the northern route. The relationship between the Taliban and the drug traffickers in the region raises questions about the future of the area. However, given the role of Central Asian extremist groups in smuggling, their presence in northern Afghanistan, and the Taliban's territorial gains, much of the trafficking will likely continue to run through these violent extremist groups.

From the start of April until mid-July, the Central Asian Regional Information and Coordination Center (CARICC), a UNODC project to synchronize counter-narcotics policies and information sharing among Azerbaijan, Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan, Tajikistan, Uzbekistan, and Russia, reported that there was approximately 1520 kilograms of opiates, methamphetamine, and precursor chemicals seized by government officials in the Central Asian countries along the northern route (excluding Turkmenistan where no information was available).<sup>1</sup> CARICC reported another 527 kilograms seized in Armenia and Azerbaijan during that same time period, mostly along border crossings with Iran or near the port of Baku. Though informative, these seizure numbers are not definitive and should not be used to estimate the total amount of drug trafficked through the states. While none of the reports

speculate on the origin of the drugs seized, given the proximity of these countries to Afghanistan, it is likely many of the drugs came from there.

Despite the relatively small presence of these Central Asian violent extremist groups, they still have played important roles in terrorist finances. In the past, members of the IJU have been linked with a smuggling route along the Southern Opium Route through Iran, where they possibly collaborated with Iranian officials exchange Afghan opiates for weapons[20]. Jamaat Ansurullah, a Tajik extremist group based in Kishim, Tashkan, and Warduj is responsible for smuggling through Tajikistan, which is the main point of entry into the Northern Route[21]. While the IMU has been largely absorbed into the Taliban and retains little individual autonomy, in the mid 2000's it turned to criminality to support itself, and it is possible that transnational criminal ties remain[22]. Many Central Asian violent extremist groups have taken up a presence in Northern Afghanistan along border areas. The proximity of these groups to Central Asia is undoubtedly worrying, but narcotrafficking and smuggling are the most significant threats these groups pose to the region.

The seizure of the Sher Khan border could change existing drug routes and make larger smuggling options more viable due to better infrastructure now available. This makes it possible that the Northern Route will see increased use, since the Taliban has focused on seizing control of Afghan drug routes in their most recent offensives[23]. Up until this point, the Sher Khan Border Crossing has been an important but not the main point of entry for opiates into Tajikistan[24]. It is too early to tell if the Taliban will be able

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Data from the weekly CARICC updates, only including seizures of 1 kilogram or more

to use the dry port to increase the amount of heroin and opium smuggled out of the country, but it would not be surprising, now that they control Afghanistan.

Jamaat Ansurullah, an offshoot of the IMU, has clashed with Tajikistan's border guard in the past while smuggling drugs. Further incursions by the Taliban or other extremist groups into Tajikistan could serve to harden the normally porous border between the two countries, which would jeopardize lucrative drug routes. Corruption in the Tajikistan Border Guard service has been a problem in the past and could continue to be a problem in the future. However, if there were concerns that the Taliban or Taliban-affiliated terrorist groups smuggling fighters into the country, there might be genuine efforts by Moscow and Dushanbe to tighten border controls.

The seizure of Agina in Faryab, combined with KIB's Central Asian connections could make drug trafficking a more prominent challenge there too. The extent of drug smuggling through Turkmenistan remains unclear, but there are likely several routes that cross through the country. Opium and heroin entering Turkmenistan are likely destined for transfer through the Caucasus then further into Europe and Russia via Turkmenbashi port[25]. Increasingly, Azerbaijan has been used as a country of transit to bring drugs from Afghanistan to Georgia and then onward in Europe. Azerbaijan receives drugs smuggled from Iran, Turkmenbashi Port in Turkmenistan, and Atvrau in Kazakhstan.

Throughout the conflict in Afghanistan, drug trafficking consistently remained a driver of cross-border violence with Afghanistan's neighbors[26]. In northern Afghanistan, traditionally drug trafficking organizations aligned themselves with local militias and warlords as opposed to

the Taliban directly, but with the Taliban now controlling Afghanistan, this could change[27].

### **Discussion of the Results**

The Taliban has made overtures countries in the region to assuage concerns. The Taliban's political leader responsible for negotiations with the United States, Mullah Abdul Baradar, offered assurances to Uzbekistan[28]. Additionally, Baradar travelled to Turkmenistan to discuss potential investment opportunities. Most countries remain relatively quiet about the specifics of their conversations with the Taliban, but the Taliban's declaration banning opium production can be viewed as a gesture by the group to the international community to gain legitimacy. Given questions about the Taliban's control over its sub-groups and regional commanders, and the Taliban's history of overpromising and under-delivering, such assurances can be viewed with some skepticism[29]. But, as several experts have pointed out, at its core the Taliban is primarily concerned with internal Afghan affairs[30].

Uzbekistan's border with Afghanistan is heavily guarded, and the Uzbekistan government has generally refused to shelter anti-Taliban fighters, fleeing although immediately after the collapse of Mazare-Sharif and Kabul there were conflicting reports of Afghans crossing into Uzbekistan. Tashkent's tight-lipped approach towards accepting Afghan refugees perhaps signals their commitment to non-interference with the Taliban Conversely, Tajikistan has sheltered Afghanistan government soldiers fleeing the Taliban and has warned that upwards of 10,000 refugees might cross over the border[31]. The mass movement of refugees will create new challenges in the region that might intersect with existing



problems, but Russia has pledged to support Tajikistan and maintain its border integrity, which could mitigate some of these effects[32]. To that end, Russia has recently conducted several military exercises with Tajikistan and Uzbekistan along the countries respective Afghan borders. The Russian-led Collective Security Treaty Organization (CSTO) and the Chinese-led Shanghai Cooperation Organization have both carried out numerous military exercises in Central Asia in response to the situation in Afghanistan and will likely continue such exercises if the Taliban appears unable to guarantee internal security in Afghanistan [33]. Additionally, preplanned exercises like the SCO's "Peace-Mission-2021" on September 11, have now taken on an extra importance in light of security concerns[34].

These groups remain a very real point of concern for the Central Asian Republics. but as the United States reassesses its security priorities in the region, it should focus on border security, good governance, and law-enforcement collaboration. Central Asian violent extremist groups will find it exceedingly difficult to mount a large-scale campaign against a country without explicit Taliban approval and support. Instead. these groups will likely seek to recruit small cells or lone terrorists to attack soft targets. as has been the case in the past. At the same time, they might seek to increase their role in narcotrafficking. From 2019 to 2020, several provinces in which Central Asian extremist groups were present experienced a marked increase in poppy production.

There are several avenues that governments in the region and abroad can take to combat drug trafficking and mitigate the harms of it. First, the governments can build civil society capacity for treating addiction. Reducing demand along the Northern Route can restrict the ability of traffickers to turn a quick profit. The further drugs need to transport to market, the higher likelihood there is that they will be intercepted. In Afghanistan, drug treatment programs have proven to be impactful; greater services rendered to addicts elsewhere could help address the demand side of this challenge[35]. Cooperation with the Agha Khan Development Network, an international development agency already active in Tajikistan, especially in Gorno-Badakhshan Autonomous Oblast, to build economic support systems with Tajikistan could tap into existing networks of civil society organizations and increase the human security necessary for national security.

Second there needs to be increased support for border posts: The United States already works with Tajikistan and Kyrgyzstan on issues of border security, and this cooperation should be increased and improved. The State Department's Bureau of International Narcotics and Law Enforcement Affairs previously assisted in creating border outposts for Tajikistan and worked with the UNODC to refurbish Kvrgvzstan's existing outposts[36]. Continuing to provide better technology, especially at major crossings, could hinder the flow of drugs. The United Statesfunded Sher Khan Bandar border crossing was equipped with scanners and technology to combat drug trafficking, and this did seem to prevent large-scale smuggling, despite a high level of traffic, as evinced by major trafficking routes avoiding Sher Khan Bandar to this point. The relative success of the controls at this border crossing could be replicated on either side of the Kyrgyzstan-Tajikistan border, and on Tajikistan's side of the border with Afghanistan. While this would not prevent drug smuggling, it would raise the cost and difficulty.



In addition to high-tech scanners and methods of detection for border posts, the United States can also ensure that border posts are equipped with basic necessities like running water, heat, and places for the border guards to rest in Tajikistan. Many border crossing posts are extremely remote, and necessities will help border guards to stay at their posts for longer periods of time.

Finally, states should expand the frequency and scope of border patrol workshops:\_ The OSCE in Dushanbe already has a mandate to work with states to improve their border security. U.S. funding dedicated to training courses via the OSCE Center on preventing cross-border smuggling, combined with funding to bring Uzbekistan and Kyrgyzstan Border Security personnel to Dushanbe to participate, could increase regional collaboration and strengthen cross-border efforts to combat transnational criminality.

## Conclusion

The nexus between criminal activity and violent insurgency will remain strong in Afghanistan and neighboring areas of the world. The presence and participation of violent Central Asian extremist organizations in trafficking and smuggling provides them with a source of funding and expands networks beyond the borders of Afghanistan. Narcotrafficking will likely emerge as a particularly troubling security threat for the Central Asian states and the United States.

The full effects of the events in August will not be known for some time. But while the ruling faction in Kabul has changed, the conditions in Afghanistan and neighboring countries that foster drug smuggling have not. The Taliban have achieved victory, but that triumph leaves many affiliated groups, like violent Central Asian extremist groups with an uncertain path forward. The groups' transnational intentions, historical actions, and need for funding make them ideal conduits for new drug traffickers in Central Asia.

Any initiatives to prevent further narcotrafficking along the Northern Route must be spearheaded by the Central Asian Republics themselves, with support from the highest levels of their governments. By supporting legitimate efforts to curb narcotrafficking, the United States would be combatting a key source of terrorist financing that could otherwise endanger American investments and personnel in the region or be exported to other regions. Additionally, the United States would undermine a pattern of criminality in the post-Soviet world that has repeatedly hindered U.S. goals and its ability to work with partner governments[37]. United The **States** cannot solve the issue of drug trafficking, but it can give Central Asian governments the tools and information necessary to do it themselves while emphasizing the importance of good governance in longterm problem avoidance. A multi-vector approach, including cooperating with the UNODC and OSCE to increase the scope of existing initiatives, will enable the United States to work with partner governments to prevent narcotrafficking from undermining national and international security.

#### Funding

This research was funded by the Caspian Policy Center.



#### **REFERENCES:**

- Analytical Support and Sanctions Monitoring Team. "Eleventh report of the Analytical Support and Sanctions Monitoring Team submitted pursuant to resolution 2501 (2019) concerning the Taliban and other associated individuals and entities constituting a threat to the peace, stability and security of Afghanistan." *New York. United Nations Security Council.* 2020.
- 2. Analytical Support and Sanctions Monitoring Team. "Twelfth report of the Analytical Support and Sanctions Monitoring Team submitted pursuant to resolution 2557 (2020) concerning the Taliban and other associated individuals and entities constituting a threat to the peace stability and security of Afghanistan." *New York, United Nations Security Council.* 2021.
- 3. Ibid
- Zenn, J. (2016) The IMU Is Extinct: What next for Central Asia's Jihadis? *Central Asia Caucasus Analyst. Central Asia Caucasus Institute Silk Road Studies Program.* [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.cacianalyst.org/publications/analytical-articles/item/13357-the-imu-is-extinct-what-new-for-central-asias-jihadis?.html (access date: 02.11.2021)
- Roggio, B. & Weiss, C. (2016) Islamic Movement of Uzbekistan Faction Emerges After Group's Collapse. *The Long War Journal. Foundation for the Defense* of *Democracy*. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.longwarjournal.org/ archives/2016/06/islamic-movement-of-uzbekistan-faction-emerges-after-groupscollapse.php and (access date: 02.11.2021); Russia Frets about ISIS in Afghanistan. Central Asia Looks Sanguine (2021) *Eurasianet* [Electronic resource] URL: https:// eurasianet.org/russia-frets-about-isis-in-afghanistan-central-asia-looks-sanguine (access date: 02.11.2021)
- Sganga, N. & Olivia, G. (2021) What Is ISIS-K, the Group That Claimed Responsibility for the Kabul Attack? *CBS News. CBS Interactive*. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.cbsnews.com/news/isis-k-terrorist-extremist-groupkhorasan/ (access date: 02.11.2021)
- 7. Avioutski, et al. "Afghan Opiate Trafficking Along the Northern Route." UNODC.
- 8. Ghubar, G. (2020) Uzbek Militant Group Claims It Conducted Operation with Taliban. *TOLOnews* [Electronic resource] URL: tolonews.com/afghanistan/uzbek-militant-group-claims-it-conducted-operation-taliban. (access date: 02.11.2021)
- Taliban Capture Five More Districts in Afghanistan (2021) *Dunya News*, [Electronic resource] URL: dunyanews.tv/en/World/608110-Taliban-capture-five-more-districts-in-Afghanistan. (access date: 02.11.2021)
- Analytical Support and Sanctions Monitoring Team. "Twenty-fifth report of the Analytical Support and Sanctions Monitoring Team submitted pursuant to resolution 2368 (2017) concerning ISIL (Da'esh), Al-Qaida and associated individuals and entities." *New York. United Nations Security Council.* 2020.
- Over Seas Advisory Council. Turkmenistan 2019 Crime & Safety Report. OSAC. Diplomatic Security Services, June 3, 2019. [Electronic resource] URL: https:// www.osac.gov/Content/Report/8ee07088-e206-4092-9782-15f4aed3ca7c. (access date: 02.11.2021)
- Treasury Targets Networks Linked to Iran (2014). Press Center. Department of the Treasury. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.treasury.gov/press-center/pressreleases/pages/jl2287.aspx. (access date: 02.11.2021)
- Nader, A. et al. (2014) Iran's Influence in Afghanistan. Washington. *Rand National Security Division. Rand Corporation*; Rubin, B. (2020) A New Look at Iran's Complicated Relationship with the Taliban. War on the Rocks. [Electronic resource] URL: https://warontherocks.com/2020/09/a-new-look-at-irans-complicated-relationship-with-the-taliban/ (access date: 02.11.2021)
- Twelfth report of the Analytical Support and Sanctions Implementation Monitoring Team, submitted pursuant to resolution 1989 (2011) concerning Al-Qaida and associated individuals and entities. *United Nations Security Coincil.* [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.undocs.org/S/2012/729 (access date: 02.11.2021)

4 (84)/2021

- 15. Jean-Luc Lemahieu, et al. (2020) Afghanistan opium survey 2019. United Nations Office of Drug and Crimes.
- 16. 16. Avioutski, V. et al. (2018) Afghan Opiate Trafficking Along the Northern Route. *United Nations Office of Drug and Crimes.*
- Rasmussen, Engel, S. Saar, Z. & Marson, J. (2021) Taliban Move to Ban Opium Production in Afghanistan. *The Wall Street Journal*. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.wsj.com/articles/taliban-afghanistan-heroin-ban-opium-production-11630181316. (access date: 02.11.2021)
- Felbab-Brown, V. (2021) Will the Taliban Regime Survive? *Lawfare*. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.lawfareblog.com/will-taliban-regime-survive. (access date: 02.11.2021)
- Galeotti, M. (2012) Still Trying to Square the 'Brother's Circle'. In *Moscow's Shadows* [Electronic resource] URL: inmoscowsshadows.wordpress.com/2012/02/24/ still-trying-to-square-the-brothers-circle/ (access date: 02.11.2021).
- Treasury Designates Iranian Qods Force General Overseeing Afghan Heroin Trafficking Through Iran. *Press Center. Department of the Treasury*, March 7, 2012. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/Pages/tg1444.aspx (access date: 02.11.2021); Treasury Targets Networks Linked to Iran. *Press Center. Department of the Treasury*, February 6, 2014. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/pages/jl2287. aspx. (access date: 02.11.2021).
- Eleventh report of the Analytical Support and Sanctions Implementation Monitoring Team established pursuant to Security Council resolution 1526 (2004) and extended by resolution 1904 (2009) concerning Al-Qaida and the Taliban and associated individuals and entities. *United Nations Security Coincil.* [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.undocs.org/S/2011/245 (access date: 02.11.2021)
- Zenn, J. & Kathleen K. (2014) Preventing Violent Extremism in Kyrgyzstan. Special Report, United States Institute of Peace, Oct. 2014, [Electronic resource] URL: www.usip.org/sites/default/files/SR355\_Preventing-Violent-Extremism-in-Kyrgyzstan.pdf. (access date: 02.11.2021)
- 23. Ibid.
- 24. Ibid
- Avioutski, et al. (2018) Afghan Opiate Trafficking Along the Northern Route. UNO-DC. [Electronic resource] URL: http://www.narkotik.pol.tr/kurumlar/narkotik.pol.tr/ Arsiv/TUBIM/Documents/Kuzey%20Rotas%C4%B1%20%C3%9Czerinden%20 Afgan%20Opiat%20Ka%C3%A7ak%C3%A7%C4%B11%C4%B1%C4%9F%C4 %B1%20Raporu.pdf. (access date: 02.11.2021)
- Lemon, E. (2018) Talking Up Terrorism in Central Asia. *The Wilson Center*. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.wilsoncenter.org/sites/default/files/media/documents/publication/kennan\_cable\_38.pdf (access date: 01.11.2021)
- 27. Ibid.
- Hashimova, U. (2020) Beyond the Intra-Afghan Talks, Uzbekistan Sees a Bright Future. *The Diplomat*. September 21, 2020. [Electronic resource] URL: https://thediplomat.com/2020/09/beyond-the-intra-afghan-talks-uzbekistan-sees-a-bright-future/. (access date: 01.11.2021)
- Pannier, B. & Siddique, A. (2021) What Happened When the Taliban Visited Turkmenistan? *RadioFreeEurope/Radio Liberty*, February 12, 2021. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.rferl.org/a/taliban-turkmenistan/31098344.html. (access date: 01.11.2021)
- Mazorenko, D. (2021) Chto Budet s Central"noj aziej Posle Pobedy Talibov v Afganistane? [What will Happen with Central Asia After the Taliban's Victory in Afghanistan?] Vlast. [Electronic resource] URL: https://vlast.kz/politika/46271-cto-budet-scentralnoj-aziej-posle-pobedy-talibov-v-afganistane.html. (access date: 01.11.2021)
- 31. Could Taliban Gains in Northern Afghanistan Threaten Tajikistan? *Institute for War and Peace Reporting*, June 30, 2021. [Electronic resource] URL: https://iwpr.net/global-voices/could-taleban-gains-northern-afghanistan-threaten-tajikistan. (access date: 01.11.2021)
- 32. Marrow, A. (2021) Putin Pledges Support for Tajikistan as Afghanistan Concerns



Mount - RIA. *Reuters. Thomson Reuters*, May 8, 2021. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/putin-pledges-support-tajikistan-af-ghanistan-concerns-mount-ria-2021-05-08/. (access date: 01.11.2021)

- 33. China Starts anti-terror Drill with Tajikistan amid Afghan Spillover Worries. South China Morning Post, August 18, 2021. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www. scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy/article/3145532/china-conducts-anti-terror-drilltajikistan-afghan-spillover (access date: 01.11.2021); Russia-Led CSTO Starts Military Drills in Kyrgyzstan Due to Situation in Afghanistan." RFE/RL, September 7, 2021. [Electronic resource] URL: https://gandhara.rferl.org/a/russia-military-drillskyrgyzstan-afghanistan/31447728.html. (access date: 01.11.2021)
- Chan, M. (2021) Afghan Crisis Draws China and Russia Closer on Stability in Central Asia. *South China Morning Post*, August 27, 2021. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy/article/3146693/afghan-crisisdraws-china-and-russia-closer-central-asian. (access date: 01.11.2021)
- Vindman, A. Matthew, M. & Cruz, D. Perspectives: Assessing the Threat of Weaponized Corruption. *Eurasianet*, July 13, 2021. [Electronic resource] URL: https:// eurasianet.org/perspectives-assessing-the-threat-of-weaponized-corruption. (access date: 01.11.2021)
- Felbab-Brown, V. (2020) House of Lords International Relations and Defence Committee's Inquiry into Afghanistan. *In "Drugs, Security, and Counternarcotics Policies in Afghanistan." London.* [Electronic resource] URL: https://committees.parliament.uk/writtenevidence/13791/html/ (access date: 01.11.2021)
- 37. More Port Control Units Were Established in Kyrgyz Republic. UN Office of Drugs and Crime, 2021. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.unodc.org/centralasia/ en/news/more-port-control-units-were-established-in-kyrgyz-republic.html (access date: 01.11.2021); U.S. Embassy Dushanbe Conducts Communications Trainings for Tajikistan Border Guards. U.S. Embassy in Tajikistan. State Department, February 29, 2016. U.S. Embassy in Tajikistan. [Electronic resource] URL: https:// tj.usembassy.gov/u-s-embassy-dushanbe-conducts-communications-training-tajikistan-border-guards/. (access date: 01.11.2021).

